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Longstone Community Council
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 11 Sep 2017

at 7:30 pm in Longstone Primary School, Redhall Grove



DL welcomed everyone 

1
Membership present and apologies

Elected members:

Des Loughney (Chair), John Allan (Vice Chair), Steuart Campbell (Secretary/Treasurer), Bob Gardiner, Jean Marr, Ann Watt, Margaret Campbell, Ros Lennie (Minute Secretary). 

Nominated representatives:

none

Ex Officio:

Gordon Lindhurst MSP (part)
In attendance:
PC 12813 Oliver Ford (part)
Angela Pearston (Head Teacher of Longstone Primary School)
Members of the public: 1
Apologies were noted from Cllrs Corbett, Dixon, Fullerton, Graczyk, Johnston and Key. Also from Lily Campbell and Mary Thow. 
2
The Minutes of the meeting held on 12 Jun 2017 were approved. SC referred to his August update. 
3
Matter arising from the last minutes not covered elsewhere in the agenda: 

3.1
SC reported refusal by the Masons to give us any information on the Trust that previously owned their building in Inglis Green Rd. He did not propose to report on this matter again. He advised that hiring their hall cost £180, making it too expensive for us to hire for a meeting.

4
Police report
PC Ford summarised police reports for June, July and August, commenting that in all that time there had been no reports of housebreakings. He noted 4 assaults in June and 1 in August. There were 11 traffic offences in June, 2 in July (mainly people without insurance, licence or MOT cert) and 1 in August (drunk). There were 12 thefts (4 of shoplifting) in June, 8 in July (7 shoplifting) and 9 in Aug (8 shoplifting). Most shoplifting from Scotmid, where a security survey was undertaken. 1 hate crime in June and 1 in July. 92 calls to police in June, 89 in July and 123 in August, some being public nuisance calls, some about youths in Hailes Quarry Park. All low compared with other areas. In June there was increased proactive traffic offences detected, in July a proactive approach to drugs intelligence leading to a drugs warrant being successfully executed and in August continued proactive patrols to put notices on vehicles parked in an obstructive manner. 
      AP asked about vandalism at the school (CCTV suggested and watchfulness by residents) and expressed concern about parents parking by the school entrance. Police will note. SC mentioned his graffiti reports to police but with little hope of arrests. Most obvious crime. DL asked about house fire in Wester Hailes. 
5
Planning and development
5.1
Still no activity on site for new flats in Inglis Green Gait.

5.2
The application to redevelop the Westside Motors site as student flats still awaits assessment by the planners. SC noted an application elsewhere in Edinburgh by ‘Lanark Road Properties Ltd’ (a registered company). Director is Kenneth Waugh who lives in Glenlockhart.   

5.3
SC reported that the flats in Inglis Green Road for The Hillcrest Housing Association, although well advanced, will not now be handed over until November or December. 
5.4
The new nursery school in the school grounds is open and occupied by 54 children. SC had been taken on a tour. No official opening yet. There is a waiting list for 2-5 yr old children. AP indicated the need for more buildings and staff to meet government criteria. 
6
Meetings attended

6.1
SC reminded all of his attendance at a Planning Consultation meeting City Chambers on 20 June (reported in the August update).
6.2
DS and SC attended a South West Neighbourhood Partnership meeting in a church hall in Gorgie on 15 August, where the acoustics were so bad that SC hardly heard what anyone said (partly his own poor hearing). He did ask about slurry toppings to pavements (e.g. in Longstone St) and was told that it was ‘just one option for roads and pavement maintenance’. DL explained that there might not be another NP meeting because partnership group is being reviewed. He didn’t think that LCC could influence major CEC policies via the NP, especially employability, in which he is especially interested.  
6.3
DL reported on his and LC’s attendance at the Hailes Quarry Steering Group meeting on 9 August and how the Park is being used for teaching children. There is also a ‘dementia friendly’ area. A proposal to install a large bird bath was noted (maintenance?). 
6.4
JA reported his attendance at a meeting of the Canal Community Action Group (18 July). The Canal Festival is very popular and will be repeated next year. He reported the availability of an App (Union Canal Unlocked) and recommended it (see  https://www.unioncanalunlocked.org.uk/).
7
Environmental matters
7.1
Roads engineer had promised to get contractor to do more weed killing to resurfaced pavements (e.g. in Longstone St) and repairs will be monitored.
7.2
SC referred to his note in the August update about the listing of the Lothian Buses’ 1955 (Art Deco) building (housing some offices and the canteen). He reported that Historic Environment Scotland’s handling report contained some interesting information, viz: that the site used to be a brickworks served by the Hailes Quarry behind it. Site was sold in 1947, presumably to LB’s predecessor. Also that Longstone Road used to be known as ‘Dumbrydon Road’. Email me if you want to see the full report (it’s not available via the web). 
7.3
No progress on getting a traffic island in Lanark Rd by corner of Kingsknowe Road South. Might need a fatality before any action. Lost contact with complaining resident. 
7.4
As many graffiti tags as ever. One painted over by Network Rail on their wall beside Inglis Green Gait opposite Kingdom Hall has been retagged (twice) in a show of defiance. Reported to police and CCTV needed to catch offender. 
7.5
No response from CEC on dealing with water running onto pavement beneath bridges over Inglis Green Road. 

7.6
Introduction of 20 mph zone in most of our area (not yet south-east of Lanark Rd) noted. Doubtful that it will make much difference to vehicle speeds. 
8
Treasurer’s report

SC reported transactions as follows:
24 July, payment to CEC for room hire   

  -68.00
1 Aug, receipt of annual grant from CEC

+747.64
So balance to date: 




£2578.23
9
Prize for school pupil
SC had previously circulated (to members) a picture of the plaque on the outdoor classroom in the school grounds erected in 1987 to celebrate the lifetime work of Duncan Colquhoun and the thirtieth anniversary of Longstone Primary School. The plaque is in poor condition and barely readable. He had also previously circulated the idea that the new prize should take up the old Duncan Colquhoun Award, albeit restricted to school pupils for meritorious public activity or personal achievement outwith school activities. LCC would fund the award. This proposal was generally accepted and it was agreed that the plaque needed replacing (unclear who would arrange that although janitor had told SC that he would repair the seating). AP suggested that the Award could be presented at next year’s sports day. Type of award discussed (cup?). Need to announce the Award to encourage good behaviour. Do children need guidance on suitable activities? SC asked if the school had a record of Duncan’s attendance but told that old records are not kept at the school. 
10
Correspondence
None
11
AOCB
SC raised the matter of the annual remembrance ceremony at the war memorial in Redhall Park; this year Remembrance Sunday would be on 12 November, two months away. He explained that, like more than half the British people, he was not religious and was personally anti-religious and especially anti-Christian. Consequently he is a member of the National Secular Society and a founder member of the Edinburgh Secular Society. Coincidentally, the NSS had that day called on the House of Lords’ select committee on citizenship and civic engagement to celebrate equality and respect for secular democracy, the rule of law and human rights as a basis for civic engagement. SC declared that he was not prepared any longer to arrange a religious service/ceremony on LCC’s behalf at the memorial (he thought it hypocritical of him to continue to do so) and would not attend one if arranged. But he would help with a secular one. Just as community councils are required to be non-political, he thought that they should also be non-religious. So far LCC had been partisan in organising a Christian ceremony containing bible readings and prayers. He thought that this was not LCC’s function and should cease. He also thought that any ceremony should be held on Remembrance Sunday (not the day before), just like every other such ceremony in the UK. Consequently, LCC had 3 options: 1) continue as before, but without his participation. LC had indicated that, at present, it was not known who could be available to conduct a religious ceremony. 2) abandon any further ceremonies--for many years there had been no ceremony—this would appeal to those who believe that such ceremonies glorify war. 3) arrange all future ceremonies to be secular. Option 3 seemed to be the preferred option but without (apparently) any clear decision on which day (Saturday or Sunday). 

SC/14sep17, amended 10oct17
